

Building Bridges: Qatar's Strategic Investments in Iraq

Ranj Alaaldin

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Sphere of Influence

The flurry of Qatari economic activity in Iraq reflects Iraq's position as an important regional intersection. While Qatar's economic statecraft in Iraq reinforces its network-centric capabilities as a small state, Doha must protect its investments from Iraq's volatile political environment. This requires a long-term strategic commitment to developing Iraq into a sphere of influence.

Being Mindful of Economic Warfare

Qatar must be mindful of the economic rivalry between Iraq's powerful militia groups. Its investments can generate economic growth and open up alternative regional markets to Iraqis but doing so requires mitigating the influence of militia groups by conditioning investments around recruitment policies that enable opportunities for ordinary Iraqis.

Protecting Qatari Investments

Qatar's increased footprint in Iraq requires contingency measures that can shield its investments, legally and politically. Doha can develop back-channel dispute resolution mechanisms and ensure its investments are protected by arbitration clauses and a bilateral investment treaty.

Working with Others

Qatar's improved ties with Saudi Arabia provide an opportunity to work in partnership with Riyadh as the kingdom expands its footprint in Iraq. Working with Riyadh provides Qatar with strategic depth in Iraq, making its investments resilient to external and internal pressures.

KEYWORDS

Qatar

Iraq

Iraq-GCC Relations

Gas Growth Integrated Project (GGIP)

Energy Exports

Copyright © 2024 The Middle East Council on Global Affairs

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs (ME Council) is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The ME Council gratefully acknowledges the financial support of its donors, who value the independence of its scholarship. The analysis and policy recommendations presented in this and other Council publications are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and opinions of the organization, its management, its donors, or its other scholars and affiliates.

COVER IMAGE: A handout picture released by Iraq's Prime Minister's Media Office shows Prime Minister Mohamed Shia al-Sudani (R) and Qatari Emir Sheikh Tamim bin Hamad al-Thani (L) attending a joint press conference at the PM's office in Baghdad's Green Zone on June 15, 2023. (Photo by IRAQI PRIME MINISTER'S PRESS OFFICE / AFP)



INTRODUCTION

Qatar's evolving regional relations have been markedly highlighted by its relations with Iraq over the past two decades. The relationship between Doha and Baghdad reached its lowest in 2014, when Iraq accused Qatar of sponsoring Sunni insurgent groups;¹ and in 2015, when a group of 27 Qataris, including a member of the ruling family, were kidnapped by Shiite militias linked to Iran while the group was on an expedition near the Iraq - Saudi Arabia border.² These tensions were part of a wider set of geopolitical dynamics that saw relations between most Gulf countries and Baghdad deteriorate due to Iraq's marginalisation of its Arab Sunni community and support for Shiite opposition groups in Saudi Arabia and Bahrain.3

Qatar's planned investments in Iraq have the potential to result in influence and leverage in the country but, as this paper outlines, this will only be possible if engagements are rooted in a long-term strategic commitment to Iraq.

> Today, the relationship between the two countries is decidedly different. In June of 2023, Qatar's Emir, Sheikh Tamim bin Hamad Al Thani visited Iraq and concluded a set of agreements to bolster bilateral trade and expand Qatar's economic footprint in the country.4 The agreements are expected to bring more than \$9 billion worth of Qatari investments to Iraq.5 This issue brief provides insights into Qatar's evolving relationship with Iraq amid a number of emerging geopolitical developments, including the de-escalation between Saudi Arabia and Iran. It examines Qatar's growing engagement with Iraq to provide insight on how Doha can harness its relations with Iraq to secure its geopolitical and economic interests.

> Qatar's planned investments in Iraq have the potential to result in influence and leverage in the country but, as this paper outlines, this will only be possible

if engagements are rooted in a long-term strategic commitment to Iraq. Without a strategic engagement plan, dominant armed groups in Iraq could potentially monopolise or derail Qatar's investments, which would exacerbate corruption in the country, make such investments vulnerable to Iraq's volatile political climate, and expose Qatari investors to sanctions breaches. Iran-aligned factions such as the Popular Mobilization Force (PMF) dominate the Iraqi parliament, hold several ministerial positions, and have co-opted the supreme court. With this in mind, it is difficult to envisage a scenario where these groups do not demand their own stake in Qatari investments.

Against this backdrop, Qatar's investments could fail to come to fruition and become unrecoverable. Qatari investments are also vulnerable to geopolitical events that have the potential to play-out on Iraqi territory, such as the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, the conflict in Syria, and tensions between the United States and Iran. To reduce the influence of local militia networks, Qatar can condition and sequence its investments around free and fair recruitment policies which would open up opportunities for ordinary Iraqis. Doha can also condition its investments around structural reforms, including measures to address corruption, contain the influence of militia groups, and improve efficiency within the public sector. In doing so before committing to expansive investments that may never materialize or expending significant resources, Qatar will be better placed to gauge the reliability, commitment, and professionalism of its Iraqi counterparts, and to assess the long-term viability of its investments.

Secondly, Doha should ensure that its investments are protected with arbitration clauses and a bilateral investment treaty (BIT) which would serve as a framework that would facilitate and regulate Qatar's investments in Iraq. Although Iraq is a member of the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes (ICSID), a body crucial to the resolution of international investment disputes, and is a signatory to the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States (the ICSID Convention).6

Iraq constitutes a risky market for investors because of its opaque legal and regulatory environment and political instability. BITs offer broad legal protections to Qatari investors, that may not be available under Iraqi laws, and provide supplementary rights to investors under any contracts governing Qatari investments.7

Gulf states regarded Maliki with disdain, particularly in the aftermath of the Arab Spring when the former premier called for uprisings in Saudi Arabia and Bahrain.

> These measures will help Qatar realise the economic potential of its investments and, in turn, translate its economic commitments into political influence to insulate its investments from Iraq's complex political landscape which is marked by the threat of conflict relapse, and exogenous geopolitical pressures.

CONTEXT

Qatar's relationship with Iraq has undergone a number of ebbs and flows over the past-decade, often in tandem with Iraq's wider relations with the Gulf Corporation Council (GCC) countries. The contours of the relationship have been shaped by key inflection points in the region, including the period following the 2003 U.S. invasion of Iraq, the Arab Spring, and the emergence of the Islamic State (ISIS), among others. In the aftermath of the 2003 invasion of Iraq, GCC countries such as Saudi Arabia, Qatar, and the UAE became critical players as a proxy war unfolded on Iraqi soil between Sunni armed groups and rival factions.8 Arab Sunni political and armed groups - an amalgamation of tribes, former members of the disbanded Iraqi military and foreign fighters - provided a buffer against Iran's widening influence in Iraq.9

These groups, however, were often the source of tensions between the GCC and Baghdad's Shiiteruling elite, who lamented the Gulf states' sup-

port - both active and tacit - for Sunni insurgents and their Iraqi political sponsors. 10 That rivalry and proxy conflict on Iraqi territory, in turn, set the tone for their contestations after the 2011 Arab Spring uprisings. GCC countries and Tehran extended support to rival political groups and armed non-state actors, which included substantial material support to opposing sides in the proxy wars that followed, most notably in Syria.¹¹

Sectarian tensions rose in the run-up to the ISIS offensive into Iraq in 2014 and reached their peak during the tenure of Iraq's former Prime Minister, Nouri al-Maliki. Gulf states regarded Maliki with disdain, particularly in the aftermath of the Arab Spring when the former premier called for uprisings in Saudi Arabia and Bahrain. In 2014, he accused Saudi Arabia and Qatar of declaring war on Iraq by supporting Arab Sunnis and insurgent groups. 12 Maliki's divisive and sectarian policies forced a number of prominent Arab Sunni politicians to seek political support from Qatar, including former Vice-President, Tariq al-Hashemi, who was convicted on terrorism charges and sentenced to death in absentia. 13 Other factors further contributed to tensions during this time. Qatar was hosting Egyptian cleric, Yusuf al-Qaradawi, who regularly dispatched anti-Shiite rhetoric.14 Iraq also accused Qatar's Al Jazeera Media Network of inciting violence and suspended its license in 2013.15

Maliki's removal in 2014 in the wake of the ISIS offensive into northern Iraq and the collapse of the Iraqi army paved the way for a rapprochement, with his replacement, Haider al-Abadi, offering a more moderate tone. Khalid bin Mohammed al-Attiyah, the Foreign Minister of Qatar at the time, visited Iraq in 2015, after which Doha announced plans to open an embassy in Baghdad. 16 Following the 2017 Gulf crisis, Iraq sent mixed signals to Doha. On the one hand, the Speaker of the Iraqi Parliament, Mohammed al-Halboosi, undertook a visit to Qatar and pledged to send 10,000 Iragi fighters to defend Qatar, while Maliki, although no longer in office, called upon the Iraqi government to stand with Qatar to deter any military aggres-



sion against it by the Saudi axis.¹⁷ On the other hand, senior Iraqi officials called on Iraq to mediate tensions and refrain from aligning itself with either side.18

a meeting between the Qatari and Emirati leadership after years of tensions between the two countries.21

The GCC's engagement with Iraq has been spurred by Washington's proactive efforts to push Iraq closer into the GCC orbit of influence in a bid to contain Iran's influence.

> Despite this political posturing from some members of Iraq's ruling elite, the Iraqi government's relationship with Saudi Arabia improved under Abadi, although not significantly. In 2015, Saudi Arabia re-opened its embassy in Iraq, while Abadi undertook numerous visits to Riyadh. Abadi's visits, over the next couple of years, culminated in several economic agreements, including a commitment from Saudi Arabia to build a stadium in Baghdad, the relaunching of flights between the two countries, the opening of the Arar border crossing in 2017 (which re-opened in 2020), and plans to develop joint ports and highways. 19

A FLURRY OF ACTIVITY

Qatar's current relationship with Iraq is indistinguishable from that of the previous decade, which aligns with a wider transformation of the region's geopolitical contours over the past four years. The agreement between Saudi Arabia and Iran to restore their diplomatic ties last year was celebrated as a significant moment amid the proxy wars of the past two decades, although the conflict in Gaza has since dampened such expectations. Iraq, often a staging post for the violent rivalry between the two countries, has played an important role in enabling this de-escalation by mediating tensions, and by hosting the Baghdad Conference for Cooperation and Partnership (Baghdad Summit).²⁰ In addition to bringing together Iranian and GCC officials, it also facilitated The GCC's engagement with Iraq has been spurred by Washington's proactive efforts to push Iraq closer into the GCC orbit of influence in a bid to contain Iran's influence. As part of this effort, Washington has sought to reduce Iraq's dependency on Iranian electricity imports, which undermine U.S. sanctions on Iran. Although the United States has approved these imports through several sanctions waivers, it sees greater economic and energy integration between Iraq and the GCC as being integral to its long-term efforts to suppress Iran's nuclear programme.22 This includes an electricity interconnection between Saudi Arabia and Iraq as part of the GCC Interconnection Authority (GCCIA). The project's first phase is expected to entail Saudi Arabia exporting 1 gigawatt of electricity to Iraq through a 270-mile line running between Arar and Baghdad.²³ Other ongoing initiatives include a planned power project that is projected to provide 1.8 gigawatts of electricity sometime next year from Kuwait's al-Wafra station to southern Irag's Al-Faw station.²⁴ The GCC-Iraq line is being funded by Kuwait and Qatar.21

Qatar has ramped up and diversified its own engagements over the past three years. In August of last year, Estithmar Holding Group announced its investments in Iraq as part of a Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) that was concluded during the Emir's visit to Iraq that same year. ²⁶ As part of that agreement, Estithmar Holding signed agreements with the Iragi national commission worth \$7bn that include real-estate and tourism development, in addition to the operation and management of hospitals. 27 This includes gated housing communities and five-star hotels as part of a push to develop Iraq's tourism sector. 28

In April, of 2023, Qatar's Milaha, a marine and logistics firm, announced an expanded operation to transport cargo to Umm Qasr in southern Iraq, facilitating the provision and transfer of goods and materials between Iraq and the GCC countries.²⁹ In the humanitarian arena, organizations such as the Qatar Red Crescent Society (QRSC), have a longstanding record for alleviating the humanitarian suffering of the communities displaced during the war on ISIS. In August, QRSC expanded its activities in Erbil by initiating new food and healthcare projects for Internally Displaced People (IDPs) and refugees, at a cost of almost \$2 million.30

creased demand for gas since the war in Ukraine unfolded in 2022.³⁵ Pursuant to this, in February of last year, the UAE-based Crescent Petroleum signed three 20-year contracts to facilitate the development of oil and natural gas fields in Iraq's Basra and Diyala provinces, adding to its existing fields in the Kurdistan Region.³⁶ With its expertise in liquefied natural gas (LNG) export and distribution capabilities, Qatar's entry into the gas sector is both natural and strategic.

The gas project highlights Irag's geo-economic potential and forms part of Iraq's ambitions to become a net exporter of gas.

> The wider strategic backdrop for such engagement is Qatar's role as a key pillar of Washington's security architecture in the region. The Al-Udeid Air Base hosts over 11,000 U.S. forces and functioned as a major component of the victory against ISIS in Iraq and ongoing efforts in both Iraq and Syria to secure the lasting defeat of the terrorist group.31 The base serves as the U.S. military's Central Command (CENTCOM), as well as the Air Force's Combined Air Operations Center (CAOC).32

IRAQ AS A STRATEGIC INTERSECTION

The most significant and ambitious Qatari venture in Iraq is a stake in the \$27 billion Gas Growth Integrated Project (GGIP), an integrated gas, oil, water, and solar power deal between the Iraqi government and France's TotalEnergies. QatarEnergy has acquired a 25% stake. The three partners, TotalEnergies, Basrah Oil Company, and Qatar Energy, will collectively invest \$10 billion in the project. 33 The GGIP aims to develop facilities to capture natural gas being flared at several oil fields in southern Iraq. Saudi Arabia's ACWA Power will join TotalEnergies on the solar component of the deal.34

The gas project highlights Irag's geo-economic potential and forms part of Iraq's ambitions to become a net exporter of gas. Both Prime Minister Sudani and Kurdistan's Prime Minister Barzani have outlined aspirations to become a global gas exporter amid inQatar stands to gain economic benefits and enhanced geopolitical weight and standing, illustrated by the plaudits Qatar received from Washington after the GGIP was concluded.37

Increased Qatari engagement in Iraq therefore amplifies Doha's network-centric statecraft by creating an inter-dependency, making Doha indispensable to both the GGIP and Iraq's hopes of becoming a net exporter of gas. Yet, there is room for further collaboration, as highlighted by Iraqi Oil Minister Hayan Abdel Ghani at the Qatar Economic Forum last year, where he announced Qatari companies' interest in acquiring rights to explore oil and gas reserves in Iraq.38 Doha was also invited to Baghdad to launch an ambitious transport project that would connect Asia to Europe through the ambitious \$17 billion Development Road initiative. 39 In the Kurdistan Region, Qatar is entertaining the prospect of investing in the gas sector, which forms part of a wider dialogue with the Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG) and Turkey.40

Iraq's importance as a strategic intersection extends into Qatar's wider foreign policy interests. Doha's long-standing track-record as a mediator of regional conflicts would be bolstered through expanded and strategic engagement with Iraq. Iraq has been an important interlocutor for the Saudis and the Iranians. In addition to the conflict in Yemen. which initially formed the basis for the back-channel communication between Riyadh and Tehran that Baghdad facilitated, Iraq has been an interlocutor for both countries in the wake of the conflict in Gaza. In this respect, a stable partnership with Iraq, if properly harnessed, would add breadth and depth to Qatari mediation efforts.41



THE NEED FOR A STRATEGY

The flurry of Qatari and wider GCC activity in Iraq reflects Irag's position as an important regional intersection. Iraq has significant proximity to the most pressing issues facing the region and international security — from terrorism and proxy conflicts to energy security and great power competition. As the second-largest exporter of oil in the Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC), and with a population of more than 43 million that grows by at least 2.5% each year, Iraq also has substantial economic potential.42

However, Iraq has a range of domestic challenges that prevent it from unlocking this potential, including corruption, bureaucracy, insecurity, and poor governance. Despite this, Iraq's centrality to the region's wider economic transformation cannot be understated, and this has been illustrated, for example, by China's growing investments in the country. In 2021, Iraq was the top recipient of China's BRI financing for infrastructure projects, with about \$10.5 billion worth of investments.43

Doha's long-standing track-record as a mediator of regional conflicts would be bolstered through expanded and strategic engagement with Iraq.

> There are, therefore, several strategic reasons for Qatar to expand the breadth and depth of its engagement with Iraq. Such engagement should be welcomed since it improves Iraq's ability to balance its relationship with Iran and the Arab world and improves Irag's relationship with the wider GCC in the process. Increased Qatari engagement also has the potential to inject investment into Iraq's economy and spur the diversification of the Iraqi economy, while exposing the country's young population and entrepreneurial culture to alternative regional markets.

The scale and depth of Qatar's economic footprint in Iraq could result in significant influence once it materialises, both in Iraq and geopolitically. However, this will depend on the resiliency of such investments to Iraq's volatile political environment. In August 2022, clashes between Mugtada al-Sadr's supporters and the Iran-aligned PMF pushed Iraq to the brink of civil war.⁴⁴ These tensions are likely to re-emerge. Aside from conflict relapse, Iraq's political environment is highly fragmented and characterised by targeted assassinations, the weaponization or instrumentalization of state institutions, and civil unrest.45 The intense rivalry extends into the economic arena, where competition over the most lucrative and sought-after sectors and projects can become violent.46

The GGIP deal, for example, was delayed for a year because of internal disarray over the execution and management of the project. Iraq's oil ministry was accused of not following the correct procedure by Shiite lawmakers, and parliament was asked to review the terms of the deal.⁴⁷ The project was then put on hold because of parliamentary elections and the delay in appointing new oil and finance ministers.48 Parliament holds the capacity to force the government to review such deals or scrap them altogether. This, in particular, must be factored into the calculus and decision-making of Qatari investors, given parliament's composition (it is dominated by Iran-aligned groups), 49 Iraq's political context, and the impulsive nature of the Iraqi parliament.

The Iraqi government itself can also intervene to enable or discard major investment projects. The former Iragi government blocked a Sinopec-Lukoil joint venture to develop the West Qurna-2 field, and thwarted an attempt by the China National Offshore Oil Corporation (CNOOC) and PetroChina to acquire ExxonMobil's stake in the West Qurna-1 oilfield,50 which was reversed under the current government.⁵¹ Similarly, under the same government, South Korea's Daweoo was first awarded a contract to develop the Grand Faw Project in Basra, with the backing of Muqtada al-Sadr, who has a large following in southern Iraq. 52 However, Sadr competes with Iran-aligned factions such as Asaib Ahl al-Hag for

influence in the south. In response to plans to award Daewoo the contract, Asaib Ahl al-Haq lobbied for a Chinese company to be awarded the contract instead and dispatched its allies in government, such as the former transportation minister, Amer Abdul-Jabar, to criticise the awarding of the contract to Daewoo.53

Doha's investments in Iraq could become the source of political tensions and either frustrated or torpedoed as a result.

> Qatar must, therefore, be mindful of such economic warfare and rivalry — major investment projects translate into jobs and services but also political capital, influence, and expanded patronage networks for the political champions of such projects. Doha's investments in Iraq could become the source of political tensions and either frustrated or torpedoed as a result. It is here where Qatar's relationship with the Shiite-ruling elite, particularly the PMF, will be tested. The PMF has an outsized influence over state institutions, including parliament and the supreme court, institutions that have proven willing to intervene in the interests of their political allies and sponsors, even in areas where the courts have no jurisdiction.54 Iranian-backed factions see growing ties with the GCC (including Qatar) as a potential long-term strategic threat.55

> Moreover, Doha must be mindful of the prospect of a dramatic escalation between the United States and Iran, which could play out on Iraqi soil, as evidenced over the last decade.⁵⁶ Such an escalation, will almost certainly see the United States ramp up its suppression of Iranian-backed groups, personnel and entities, and that may include companies and personnel directly or indirectly involved in the projects Qatar has committed to. The United States has placed sanctions on several of its factions, such as Asaib Ahl al-Haq and Kataib Hezbollah,⁵⁷ yet they will likely have a predominant say over the fate of

Qatar's major investment projects.58 These actors oversee a vast property empire, and dominate other sectors in Baghdad, that forms part of a money laundering infrastructure designed to conceal their complicity in corruption and evade U.S. sanctions.⁵⁹ The implications of this could be significant and farreaching for Qatar and its long-term engagement with Iraq.

CONCLUSION

Qatar's aspirations to increase its footprint in Iraq will require contingency measures that can shield its investments legally and politically. Doha must seek assurances from the Iraqi state — the government, legislature, and judiciary — that its investments in Iraq will not fall victim to the political climate's constantly shifting contours. Contingency measures can include back-channel dispute resolution mechanisms, which become particularly important in an economic landscape that is underscored with informal and cultural norms, rather than a transparent and robust legal and regulatory environment that would ordinarily protect foreign investors. Qatar should establish a bilateral investment treaty with Iraq. This supplements the arbitration mechanisms afforded to Qatari investors by way of Iraq's membership in the ICSID and offers broad legal protections to Qatari investors that may not be available under Iraqi law.60

Geopolitically, Doha's improved ties with Riyadh provide an opportunity to work in tandem with Saudi Arabia as the kingdom expands its own footprint in Iraq, including a commitment to allocate \$3 billion towards investments.61 Doha may not wish to work with its GCC neighbors but it has to appreciate that public and political sentiment towards Qatar is shaped by how Iragis view the GCC countries as a whole. This can be attributed to the legacy of GCC engagement with Iraq since 2003 and to Iraqi decision-makers' balancing between increasing engagement with the GCC whilst also accounting for Iran's concerns.



Working with other GCC countries removes the silos that separate the different (at times rival) factions and political elites that GCC states support or work with, which can foster information intelligence sharing and synergies. Collectively, these can mitigate the influence of the PMF.⁶² Moreover, Qatar can avoid putting all its eggs in the Baghdad and PMF basket by focusing some of its investments in the Kurdistan Region, particularly as Kurdistan expands its energy co-operation with Turkey and develops its own ties to the GCC.

Doha's improved ties with Riyadh provide an opportunity to work in tandem with Saudi Arabia as the kingdom expands its own footprint in Iraq.

Qatari engagement should be premised around sustainable development. This requires conditioning and sequencing investments around fair and open recruitment policies and transparent procurement processes. This will not address corruption and mismanagement overnight but could reduce the stranglehold of militia networks, who prioritise their own loyal supporters over ordinary Iraqis when awarding jobs and contracts. This could be difficult to implement; from the perspective of these actors, it makes little sense to make such concessions. However, it is important that Qatari investors attempt to implement these measures to gauge the reliability and commitment of their Iraqi counterparts, and to assess the long-term viability of their investments.

ENDNOTES

- "Iraqi PM Maliki says Saudi, Qatar openly funding violence in Anbar," Reuters, March 9, 2014, https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-iraq-saudi-qatar-idUS-BREA2806S20140309; Reuters, "Qatari hunter among group kidnapped in Iraq is released, officials say," The Guardian, April 6, 2016, https://www.theguardian.com/ world/2016/apr/06/qatari-hunter-kidnapped-iraqreleased-interior-ministry.
- Robert F.Worth, "Kidnapped royalty become pawns in Iran's deadly plot," The New York Times, March 14, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/14/magazine/howa-ransom-for-royal-falconers-reshaped-the-middleeast.html; "Qatar hunters abducted in Iraq desert by gunmen," BBC, December 16, 2015, https://www.bbc. com/news/world-middle-east-35112774.
- Ali Allawi, The Occupation of Iraq: Winning the War, Losing the Peace (London: Yale University Press, 2008).
- "Qatari companies partner with Iraq on \$9.5 billion worth of projects," Reuters, June 18, 2023, https://www.reuters. com/world/middle-east/qatari-companies-partnerwith-iraq-95-bln-worth-projects-2023-06-18.
- . Ibid.
- "Iraq joins the ICSID Convention: Announces additional incentives and protections for investors," Embassy of the Republic of Iraq in Washington D.C., November 17, 2015, https://www.iraqiembassy.us/article/iraq-joins-theicsid-convention-announces-additional-incentives-andprotections-for#:~:text=Iraq%20has%20become%20 the%20160th,legal%20protections%20for%20foreign%20investors.
- "The basics of bilateral investment treaties," Sidley
 Austin LLP, Accessed January 18, 2024, https://www.sidley.com/en/us/services/global-arbitration-trade-and-advocacy/investment-treaty-arbitration/sub-pages/
 the-basics-of-bilateral-investment-treaties.
- Kevin Newton, An awkward triangle: Iraq, Iran, and Saudi Arabia, (Washington, DC: Middle East Institute, May 23, 2019), https://www.mei.edu/publications/awkward-triangle-iraq-iran-and-saudi-arabia.
- Benjamin Isakhan, The Legacy of Iraq from the 2003 War to the 'Islamic State,' (Edinburgh University Press: September, 2016).
- F. Gregory Gause III, Beyond Sectarianism: The New Middle East Cold War, (Doha, Qatar: Brookings Doha Center, July 11, 2014), https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2016/06/english-pdf-1.pdf; Associated Press, "Saudi Citizens Funding Iraq Insurgents," CBS News, December 8, 2006, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/ saudi-citizens-funding-iraq-insurgents.
- 11. Gause III, Beyond Secterianism.
- News Agencies, "Maliki: Saudi and Qatar at war against Iraq," AI Jazeera English, March 9, 2014, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2014/3/9/maliki-saudi-and-qatar-at-war-against-iraq; "Iraqi PM Maliki says."
- Chelsea J. Carter and Mohammed Tawfeeq, "Iraq's Sunni VP on his death sentence: 'Unjust, political and illegitimate'," CNN, September 10, 2012, https://edition.cnn.com/2012/09/10/world/meast/iraq-politics-violence/index.html.
- lan Black, "Unholy Row," The Guardian, September 26, 2008, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2008/sep/26/ middleeast.
- Tim Arango, "Iraq revokes licenses of Al Jazeera and 9 other TV channels," New York Times, April 28, 2013,

- https://www.nytimes.com/2013/04/29/world/middlee-ast/iraq-suspends-al-jazeera-and-other-tv-channels.html.
- Reuters, "Qatar to open embassy in Baghdad as Iraq's ties with Gulf improve," Al-Arabiya News, May 29, 2015, https://english.alarabiya.net/News/middle_ east/2015/05/29/Qatar-to-open-embassy-in-Baghdadas-Iraq-s-ties-with-Gulf-improve.
- Ali Mamouri, "Iraq, Qatar grow closer in wake of Gulf crisis," Al-Monitor, June 9, 2017, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2017/06/iraq-qatar-saudi-maliki-jabouri.html#ixzz8EQjvQJpc.
- 18. Ibid.
- Huthifa Fayyad, "Renewed Saudi-Iraq ties 'to rival Iran's influence'," Al Jazeera English, October 25, 2017, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/10/25/renewed-saudi-iraq-ties-to-rival-irans-influence.
- Ali Mamouri, "Explainer: How Iraq planted the seeds for China's Saudi-Iran deal," Al Monitor, March 18, 2023, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2023/03/ explainer-how-iraq-planted-seeds-chinas-saudi-irandeal#ixzz7z8VaRple.
- "Even without breakthrough, Baghdad summit clear win for Kadhimi," Amwaj Media, August 30, 2021, https://am-waj.media/media-monitor/baghdad-hosts-conference-to-reduce-regional-tensions.
- "Iraq signs deal to plug into Gulf power grid for the first time," The New Arab, September 15, 2019, https://www.newarab.com/news/iraq-signs-deal-plug-gulf-power-grid.
- 23. Robert Tollast, "A power grid for the Middle East: what is the GCCIA and can it benefit Iraq?" The National, July 16, 2022, https://www.thenationalnews.com/mena/iraq/2022/07/16/a-power-grid-for-the-middle-east-what-is-the-gccia-and-can-it-benefit-iraq.; Yerevan Saeed, "Iraq Deepens Ties with GCC Neighbors," The Arab Gulf States Institute in Washington (blog), April 12, 2023, https://agsiw.org/iraq-deepens-ties-with-gcc-neighbors/.
- 24. Saeed, "Iraq Deepens Ties with GCC Neighbors."
- "Qatar signs deal to connect Gulf electricity to southern Iraq network," Middle East Monitor, August 2, 2022, https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20220802-qatar-signs-deal-to-connect-gulf-electricity-to-southern-iraq-network.
- Qatar News Agency, "Estithmar subsidiaries open branches in Iraq," Gulf News, August 14, 2023, https://www.gulf-times.com/article/666470/qatar/estithmar-subsidiaries-open-branches-in-irag.
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. Ibid.
- Fatemeh Salari, "Qatar's Milaha unveils shipping service to Iraq from GCC nations: reports," Doha News, April 11, 2023, https://dohanews.co/qatars-milaha-unveils-shipping-service-to-iraq-from-gcc-nations-reports.
- "QRCS announces \$2mn humanitarian aid projects to assist IDPs and host communities in Iraq," Gulf Times, August 1, 2023, https://www.gulf-times.com/arti-cle/665632/qatar/qrcs-announces-2mn-humanitarian-aid-projects-to-assist-idps-and-host-communities-in-iraq-31048.
- 31. James Arnold, "Stability is a crucial factor for a key US base in the Middle East," The Hill, September 1, 2020,



- https://thehill.com/opinion/national-security/513960stability-is-a-crucial-factor-for-a-key-us-base-in-themiddle-east.
- 33. Dania Saadi, "TotalEnergies to add Qatar Energy, BOC as partners in Iraqi projects part of \$27 bil deal," S&P Global Commodity Insights, April 5, 2023, https://www.spglobal. com/commodityinsights/en/market-insights/latestnews/oil/040523-totalenergies-to-add-gatar-energyboc-as-partners-in-iraqi-projects-part-of-27-bil-deal.
- 34. Ibid.
- 35. "Kurdistan Region to become 'net exporter' of natural gas to Irag, Turkey, and Europe in 'near future': PM Barzani," Kurdistan 24, March 28, 2023, https://www. kurdistan24.net/en/story/27773-Kurdistan-Region-tobecome-'net-exporter'-of-natural-gas-to-Iraq,-Turkey,and-Europe-in-'near-future':-PM-Barzani.
- 36. "Iraq signs oil and gas deals with UAE's Crescent Petroleum, Chinese firms," Reuters, February 21, 2023, https:// www.reuters.com/business/energy/uaes-crescentpetroleum-develop-natural-gas-fields-iraq-2023-02-21.
- 37. "Statement by NSC Spokesperson Adam Hodge Welcoming the Visit of Amir Sheikh Tamim Bin Hamad al-Thani of Qatar to Baghdad," White House, June 16, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ statements-releases/2023/06/16/statement-by-nscspokesperson-adam-hodge-welcoming-the-visit-ofamir-sheikh-tamim-bin-hamad-al-thani-of-qatar-tobaahdad.
- 38. Sinan Mahmoud, "Qatar to invest \$5bn in Iraq projects after Emir's trip to Baghdad," The National, June 15, 2023, https://www.thenationalnews.com/mena/ iraq/2023/06/15/qatars-emir-sheikh-tamim-in-iraq-forsignificant-visit.
- 39. Sinan Mahmoud, "Iraq showcases \$17-billion development road project that will link Asia to Europe," The National, May 27, 2023, https://www.thenationalnews.com/ mena/iraq/2023/05/27/iraq-showcases-developmentroad-project-that-will-link-asia-to-europe.
- 40. Rani Alaaldin, The Geopolitics of Iragi Kurdistan's Gas Reserves. (Doha, Qatar: Middle East Council on Global Affairs, April 4, 2023), https://mecouncil.org/publication/ the-geopolitics-of-iraqi-kurdistans-gas-reserves-challenges-and-prospects.
- 41. Mariam Nihal and Sinan Mahmoud, "Israel-Gaza war: Saudi Arabia and Iraq discuss need to end conflict," The National, October 10, 2023, https://www.thenationalnews.com/gulf-news/2023/10/10/saudi-arabia-andiraq-discuss-ways-to-boost-relations-at-baghdad-
- 42. "Iraq's population is more than 43 million: Iraqi Ministry of Planning," Kurdistan 24, July 11, 2023, https://www. kurdistan24.net/en/story/31913-lraq%27s-populationis-more-than-43-million:-Iraqi-Ministry-of-Planning.
- 43. "Iraq was top target of China's Belt & Road in 2021study," Reuters, February 2, 2022, https://www.reuters. com/world/china/iraq-was-top-target-chinas-beltroad-2021-study-2022-02-02.
- 44. Ranj Alaaldin, Iraq's Next War: Implications for the Region, (Doha, Qatar: Middle East Council on Global Affairs, October 25, 2022), https://mecouncil.org/publication/ irags-next-war-implications-for-the-region.
- 45. Aziz Al-Rubaye, "Mass kidnappings continue to haunt Iraqi society," Amwaj Media, February 8, 2022, https://

- amwaj.media/article/up-to-one-million-missing-in-iraq.
- 46. Kyle Swenson, "Lawsuit: Big Pharma funded terrorism in Iraq with payments to corrupt health ministry," The Washington Post, October 19, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/wp/2017/10/19/ lawsuit-big-pharma-funded-terrorism-in-irag-withpayments-to-corrupt-health-ministry/; "Fighting Rages for Control of Oil-Hub Basra," PBS News Hour, March 25, 2008, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/nation/middle_ east-jan-june08-basra_03-25.
- 47. Aref Mohammed, Rowena Edwards and Dmitry Zhdannikov, "EXCLUSIVE Iraq's \$27 bln TotalEnergies deal stuck over contract wrangling," Reuters, February 14, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/ exclusive-iraqs-27-bln-total-deal-stuck-over-contractwrangling-2022-02-14.
- 48 Ibid
- 49. Ahmed Rasheed and John Davison, "Iraqi cleric's push to sideline Iran-backed factions risks clash," Reuters, January 14, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/middleeast/iraqi-clerics-push-sideline-iran-backed-factionsrisks-clash-2022-01-14/.
- 50. Sarah Mcfarlane and Aref Mohammed, "Insight: Iraq balks at greater Chinese control of its oilfields," Reuters, May 17, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/business/ energy/iraq-balks-greater-chinese-control-its-oilfields-2022-05-17.
- 51. Aref Mohammed, "ExxonMobil hands over operations at West Qurna 1 oilfield to PetroChina," Reuters, January 1, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/exxonmobil-hands-over-operations-west-qurna-1-oilfieldpetrochina-2024-01-01/.
- 52. "Kadhimi boosts port project as critics lash out," Amwaj Media, April 12, 2021, https://amwaj.media/mediamonitor/iq-mm-kadhimi-s-visit-to-the-grand-faw-porthighlight-political-competition.
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. Crispin Smith and Michael Knights, "Remaking Iraq: How Iranian-backed militias captured the country," Just Security, March 20, 2023, https://www.justsecurity.org/85566/ remaking-iraq-how-iranian-backed-militias-capturedthe-country.
- 55. "Qatar leverages Gulf reconciliation, Iran ties in a race for influence in Iraq," The Arab Weekly, March 25, 2021, https://thearabweekly.com/qatar-leverages-gulf-reconciliation-iran-ties-race-influence-iraq.
- 56. See, for example, the assassination of Qassem Soleimani: "U.S. Strike in Iraq Kills Qassim Suleimani, Commander of Iranian Forces," New York Times, January 2, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/02/world/middleeast/qassem-soleimani-iraq-iran-attack.html.
- 57. Daphne Psaledakis and Arshad Mohammed, "U.S. imposes Fresh Iran-related sanctions despite coronavirus," Reuters, March 26, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-usa-iran-sanctions/u-s-imposes-fresh-iran-relatedsanctions-despite-coronavirus-idUSKBN21D2B8/.
- 58. Mustafa Saadoun, "Understanding Iraq's Coordination Framework," Al-Monitor, August 13, 2022, https://www. al-monitor.com/originals/2022/08/understandingiraqs-coordination-framework#:~:text=The%20 Coordination%20Framework%20controls%20130.replacement%20of%20the%20Sadrists%27%20seats; Hudhaifa Ebrahim, "Corruption, money laundering drive red-hot Baghdad property market," Jerusalem Post,

- August 20, 2022, https://www.jpost.com/middle- east/article-715155.
- $59. \>\>\> Michael\, Knights\, and\, Amir\, al-Kaabi,\, Coordination$ Framework Militias Exposed for Stealing Baghdad Real Estate, Policy Analysis, (Washington, DC: Washington Institute, August 31, 2023), https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/coordinationframework-militias-exposed-stealing-baghdad-realestate.
- 60. "The Basics of Bilateral Investment Treaties," Sidley Austin LLP, Accessed January 18, 2024, https://www. sidley.com/en/us/services/global-arbitration-trade- $\underline{\text{and-advocacy/investment-treaty-arbitration/sub-}}$ pages/the-basics-of-bilateral-investment-treaties.
- 61. "Saudi Arabia's PIF announces \$3bn investment unit for Iraq," Arab News, May 26, 2023, https://www.arabnews.com/node/2310276/business-economy.
- 62. Ranj Alaaldin, Iraq's Next War: Implications For The Region, (Doha, Qatar: Middle East Council on Global Affairs, October 25, 2022), https://mecouncil.org/ publication/iraqs-next-war-implications-for-the-

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Ranj Alaaldin is a fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs. He was previously a nonresident fellow in the Foreign Policy program at the Brookings Institution in Washington, D.C. Alaaldin is a foreign policy specialist looking at issues of international security, good governance, track II diplomacy, and the interplay between public policy and human security. He leads a Carnegie Corporation project on peacebuilding in the Middle East and North Africa region and is working with the World Bank on youth empowerment and the political economy of violence.

The author would like to thank the ME Council's research and communications teams for their support.

ABOUT THE MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs (ME Council) is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The ME Council produces policy-relevant research, convenes meetings and dialogues, and engages policy actors on geopolitical and socioeconomic issues facing the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. The ME Council serves as a bridge between the MENA region and the rest of the world, providing a regional perspective on global policy issues and establishing partnerships with other leading research centers and development organizations across the MENA region and the world.



MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

Burj Al Mana 3rd floor, Street 850, Zone 60, Doha, Qatar www.mecouncil.org